HIV PREVENTION PLANNING COUNCIL (HPPC)

Points of Integration between Prevention and Care

Action Minutes from Meeting:

July 6, 2009
3:00-5:00 PM

Members Present:  Ed Chitty, David Diaz, Esther Lucero, Catherine Newell, Ken Pearce, Gwen Smith, Laura Thomas
Staff:  Vincent Fuqua (HPS), Michael Paquette (HPS), 
Guests:  None
Absent:  Noah Briones, Carol Dawson-Rose, and Joe Ramirez-Forcier
1. Welcome, Introductions, Announcements and Changes


· The meeting began at 3:00 pm.
· Members introduced themselves.
2. Public Comment

· There was no public comment.
3. Approval of minutes from 6/1/09 (vote)
· There was a motion by Catherine Newell and a second by Esther Lucero to approve the 6/1/09 minutes.  The 6/1/09 minutes were approved by the following roll call vote:
	Member
	Approval 6/1/09 minutes

	Noah Briones
	------

	Ed Chitty
	Abstain

	Carol Dawson-Rose
	------

	David Diaz
	Yes

	Esther Lucero 
	Yes

	Catherine Newell
	Yes

	Ken Pearce
	Yes

	Joe Ramirez-Forcier
	------

	Gwen Smith
	Yes

	Laura Thomas
	Abstain

	*SFDPH Staff
	Yes


4. Committee Business 
· Report from HIV Prevention Planning Council (HPPC)
The HPPC update was distributed in a written form titled Steering Update.  These are the main highlights of the meeting and activities of the HPPC:

Steering update

6/25/09

· It was announced that this is Perry’s last Steering committee meeting. His term as Community Co-chair ends on 6/30.  Perry will continue on the Council and the Membership committee.

· According to the HPPC Policies & Procedures, one of the Co-chairs must sit on the Membership committee.  Effective 7/1, Isela will be the Co-chair representation on Membership/CLC.  She is encouraged to attend the final SMT meeting on August 6, but will not be able to vote.

· There was public comment from the Latino Providers Group regarding the recommendations made at the June 11th HPPC meeting.  This will be discussed further by Co-chairs, and put on a future Steering agenda once the Plan is completed.

· Grant announced that the state budget still has not passed.  It was explained that there is a chance there may still be cuts from HIV prevention that can range anywhere between $300,000 to $3 million dollars.
· David Diaz requested a Letter of Support to stop Jail Health Services from being privatized. He explained that Jail Health Services is a vital part of the Department of Public Health that allows incarcerated individuals to receive comprehensive health care and HIV related services both while in custody and upon release. This request for letter of support did not pass because the 3 DPH members had to abstain. This request will come back to Steering in July.

· Jen Sarche of the Research Section of 25 Van Ness requested a letter of support from the HPPC. It was explained that providing more space for the research that is happening at the Department of Public Health will facilitate research progress by increasing the volume of research that can be done, and increasing the capacity of the office to collect study samples and store study drugs, thereby expanding the hours of available study visits, and making study participation easier for volunteers. Steering committee approved this request for the letter of support. A letter was signed by the Community Co-chairs.
· The Exit Interview Questionnaire developed by Membership/Community Liaison Committee was approved.  The committee will pilot the questionnaire on all Council members.

· We will hold another election process at the July Council meeting. The two candidates will resubmit their statements by 6/30. At the July meeting, each candidate will have 5 minutes to give highlights of their statement, or point out what they will bring to the HPPC leadership. Members will have an opportunity to ask questions of the candidates. 

· The agenda for the July 9th meeting was approved.  There are three main agenda items: The election of the Community Co-chair, Review and Approval of the Strategies & Interventions and the Introduction to the Cooperative Agreement.

These are the main highlights of the meeting.  If you would like more detailed information, please review the Steering minutes or contact the staff person on your committee.  All committee minutes and agendas are available on the website within 10 business days of the meeting.  HIV Prevention Website: http://www.sfhiv.org
·  Report back from HIV Health Services Planning Council (HSPC)

Laura Thomas reported on the following:  She mentioned Susan Philip’s resignation from the CARE Council, unspent funds will be spent on direct emergency assistance and vouchers, the Council had a presentation on the Sunshine Ordinance, there will be an epidemiological update coming soon from Surveillance, there was a Part D (Ryan White funds for women and children) providers report, and due to a tie vote at the last meeting there will be a revote for the Steering Representative at the next meeting.
· Report back from linkage to care working group 

The document titled “Linkage from HIV Testing to HIV Care – Standards of Care” is now complete.  Vincent distributed hard copies to the members. David Diaz suggested that the members look over this document in the next few weeks and bring any comments to the next POI meeting in August. The PwP Best Practices document is also complete.  Ken Pearce requested a hard copy of this document.  Vincent will bring a hard copy for Ken to the 7/9/09 HPPC meeting. These two documents will be put up on both websites (http://www.sfcarecouncil.org/ and www.sfhiv.org).
· Process Evaluations
The 6/1/09 process evaluation was reviewed by David Diaz.  Nine surveys were returned and all comments were positive.  A couple of people thanked Aimee for her hard work on the Epi Chapter.  There were no recommendations given for the next meeting.
· HSPC Co-chair vote

Because of Susan Philip’s resignation, the committee needs to nominate and elect a new HSPC co-chair for POI.  Catherine Newell nominated herself and the committee members accepted her nomination.  However, since Noah Briones was absent Ken suggested we ask him in the next few days to see if he’s interested.  Vincent will follow up with Noah.  The vote was tabled until the August 3rd POI meeting
· There was no public comment on this agenda item
5. Debrief 6/11 HPPC Epi Chapter Presentation (Discussion Item)
· David facilitated a discussion on last month’s Epi Chapter presentation to the HPPC.  Everyone felt that the presentation went well and the members were pleased that the Council voted to approve the Epi Chapter for inclusion in the 2010 HIV Prevention Plan.  There was positive feedback.  It was mentioned that it was very helpful to have Aimee present at the 6/11/09 meeting to help answer questions about data and data sources.  He reminded members that Aimee will add in the 2008 data as soon as she receives this information from Surveillance.
6. Begin discussion on planning for the October joint meeting between both councils (Discussion Item)
· Before we began discussing the joint meeting, Vincent mentioned that Aimee will no longer be a part of the POI Committee for the remainder of the year.  Michael and Vincent will be the staff leading the committee with no consultant.
· The joint meeting between HPPC and HSPC will be held on Thursday, October 8.  The HSPC will join HPPC from 4:30-6:00.  Location, logistics and specifics of the meeting will be the charge of the POI committee.  Eileen Loughran will work closely with the POI committee staff to ensure that the meeting goes smoothly, adheres to sunshine, etc.

· It was suggested that a double sided handout be developed that has the name & affiliation of HPPC members on one side and the HSPC members on the other side including contact information.
· POI will need to determine seating arrangements to have an equal mix of HPPC & HSPC members at each table. Last time we had pre-assigned color slips with member’s names on them, the color slip matched a table. (ex; if someone had a yellow slip they sat at the yellow table.)  It was suggested that we have 10 groups of 7 people. This can be finalized by POI & staff.
· The joint meeting will start off with each Council giving an overview of who they are, and what they do. This will be approximately 10 minutes for each Council. Each Council will determine which of their Co-chairs will present. HPPC Co-chairs were asked to include a brief update on the Plan.
· When the activity or “think tank” begins members will have an opportunity to introduce themselves before starting.
· Each of the small groups will have a facilitator and a note taker. All of the Co-chairs will be facilitators and perhaps the POI co-chairs.  Staff will take notes.
· 5 questions for think tank? This can be finalized by POI. Ex: How do Councils work together better? Integration of prevention & treatment? Most challenging issues faced this year and how to look forward. When the questions are developed by POI, they will be forwarded to me so that I can share with both sets of Co-chairs to review. Most challenging issues: budget, working with health dept, how to handle cuts, challenges and how to move forward.

· Ken suggested (with Laura agreeing) that the issues of Hepatitis C (HCV) and Community Viral Load (CVL) are relevant to both Councils and perhaps we could discuss these items at the joint meeting.
· Esther suggested that perhaps we can plan an icebreaker activity.  Something that shows just how connected we really are despite being different councils.  She alluded to Henry Fisher Raymond’s presentation to HPPC on how connected communities are.  She will go back through her notes and try and find this presentation so perhaps we can discuss further as a possible activity.
· Ken mentioned that maybe in the beginning when both councils have 10 minutes to give updates/overview there could be a brief discussion of how the budget crisis has affected both councils.  What are the differences and similarities of the budget fallout for both HPPC and HSPC?  He suggested that Bill Blum and Tracey speak about this.
· Other suggestions for HPPC at the beginning part of the joint meeting included:  How will the new 2010 HIV Prevention Plan be used?  What were the committees in 2009 and what was their role in the plan?  How has the plan changed?  How is it different?  How is it the same?

· David suggested that HPPC mention the BRP changes as well as the special considerations box.

· Esther emphasized that the overlapping areas of both councils be highlighted.

· Suggestions for the HSPC included:  Where does prevention fit into the CARE side?  What type of prevention is being done by CARE folks?  Where is PwP on CARE side?
· Some possible topics for the “think tank” idea were generated including HCV, CVL, budget fallout and impact on both councils, cultural competency (trans focused), substance use treatment and incarcerated populations.

· Some ideas were given regarding the goal of the joint meeting – to raise awareness and to keep the topic of integration at the forefront, the importance of knowing what each council is doing and to identify common “hot spots” and maybe address in the next year.  Catherine said that San Mateo County is having similar conversations as us around these issues.

· It was mention that the discussion from this meeting can assist in the scope of work of the 2010 POI committee.

7. Review and Discuss parking lot items and prioritize (Action Item/vote)
· The members began to look over the POI parking lot which has items from 2007-2009.  After reviewing, some of the items were crossed out altogether as we have already addressed these topics.  Some categories were combined if they had similar themes.
· Vincent will update the parking lot based on our discussion and will send out the revised version prior to the August 3rd POI meeting.

· We will continue to discuss and vote on prioritizing the items at next month’s meeting.

· There was a conversation about perhaps using the October joint meeting to address one of the items on the parking lot – Community Viral Load (CVL).  There seems to be agreement among the members that both councils need to be educated about this topic and this may be a good opportunity to do so.

· The question that the committee needs to decide is whether or not the joint meeting should be a meeting of multiple topics/”think tank” idea (which would mean a short time to discuss each item) or should the joint meeting be used to discuss one topic (ie. CVL) more at length.  The members need to decide and vote on which way to go at next month’s meeting.
8.  Next Steps, Evaluation and Closing
· Members filled out their process evaluations.  The meeting adjourned at 4:55 pm.

· Our next committee meeting is on Monday, August 3rd from 3:00-5:00 PM.
The minutes were prepared by Michael Paquette and Vincent Fuqua.
Reviewed by David Diaz.
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